Jacob Sheep Society

Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James’s Street, London. Thursday 3rd March 2016
Present: 
Mr Clive Richardson (Chairman)

Mr Ron King (President)

Mr Robert Locker (Past Chairman)

Mrs Marion Leithead (Vice Chairman)

Mr Scott Dalrymple (Deputy Field Officer)
Mrs Pat Black (Treasurer)

Mrs Lucy Thompson (Central RCM)

Mr Paul Colhoun (Ireland RCM)
Mrs Joy King (Eastern RCM)

Mrs Barley Gould (Southern RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mr Mike Bundy (Representing South-West Region)
Miss Anne Urwin (Northern RCM)
Mrs Jean Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1. Welcome 
Mr Richardson welcomed and thanked everyone for attending.  He thanked Mr Dalrymple for deputising for Mr Connor and Mr Bundy for representing the South West Region.
2. Apologies.
Mr Gordon Connor (Field Officer) Mr Peter Hunt (South West RCM) Mrs Siwan Harries (Wales RCM)
3. To Agree the Minutes from November 2015
The minutes were formally agreed and duly signed.

4. Matters Arising

Mr Richardson reported that Mrs Blacknell was happy with the outcome of the issues she had raised by a letter to Council and that Mr Richardson had replied to her as agreed.

Miss Urwin told the meeting she had researched banners including the costs as agreed; the banners which could be designed online and were of the type tied in place would cost £28 - £30. Council discussed the merits of that type compared with the free standing pull up type and the information/design to be printed. It was agreed that all regions should have both types and that Miss Urwin will co-ordinate the requirements for each region and order the banners; the quotes will be sent to Mrs Black for approval before the final orders are made. 

All other matters to be discussed were included in the agenda.
5. Correspondence.

No correspondence had been received. 
6. Chairman’s Report 
Updates to the Bye-Laws

It was agreed that the following changes be made and the sections will read thus:
 4. BREED STANDARD
(a) Head: The head should be clear of wool forward of horns. All sheep should have a clear white blaze. A symmetrical blaze with even black cheeks is preferred. Black ears preferred.  In adult sheep a pink nose in conjunction with a broad white face is undesirable. A dark nose is preferred. Dark bold eyes are preferred with no tendency to split eye deformity.  Ewes should have a fine feminine appearance whilst rams should be thicker set and masculine. Both shall be correct in the mouth. 
9. SHOWS AND SALES
(b) Any sheep which is unsaleable i.e. not correctly tagged or rejected for welfare issues is the responsibility of the vendor, at which point the matter is deemed to be out of the Society’s hands.
(i) The description in the catalogue of Flock Dispersal will mean that the whole of the pedigree stock of that member is sold and that the flock will no longer exist. Any disposal sale of sheep will be held at the end of the sale and they will not be inspected. 
Sponsorship
Mr Richardson had been approached for sponsorship by Chichester College and by a young member.  It was agreed that it was not appropriate to offer money, but the college would be offered space in the Journal for an article about them and their Jacobs. 

Council discussed the sponsorship of Regional events; several ideas and suggestions were put forward.  Council agreed in principle that RCMs should judge the worth of attending events and, subject to approval, would apply to the treasurer for funding on an individual basis. 
Mr Locker reminded Council that expenses for Regional Open Days must not be requested, they must always be self-financing. 

Tay Sachs: 
The new way of testing sheep for members, administered by Grassroots Systems, has been implemented. When Grassroots have 22 FTA cards back from members they will send them to the laboratory. Mr Richardson said that he had received a letter from the laboratory agreeing to the conditions of the new contract.
An article would be in the Journal explaining the system and the way those sheep tested clear of Tay Sachs or bred from clear stock would be identified on their pedigree certificates. 

The system of identifying the tested sheep would be explained in the Show and Sale catalogues so that potential buyers would be able to identify them easily. Mr Richardson said that as all results are confidential it was not possible to comment on the numbers being tested or the percentage of sheep testing positive, but that the sales would be a good gauge of the importance people put on the testing and it will hopefully encourage members to test their sheep. 

It was agreed that as more sheep are tested the figures will be useful in the future and that members needed to be educated about the disorder. Mr Colhoun has written an article for the Journal to raise members’ awareness of the disorder and the testing procedure. 
Breed Book: 
Mr Richardson had previously circulated a draft synopsis of the Breed Book which is to be published for the 50th Anniversary of the Society. He asked for feedback and ideas; Council agreed that the draft was interesting and had enormous potential, and it was suggested that RCMs give the names of members they consider should be included in the book to Mr Richardson who is also considering including influential rams past and present.   He will ask for a sub-committee to join him to finalise the content and illustrations for the book.
Council made a vote of thanks to Mr Richardson for all his work on the book.
7. Field Officers Report

Shows and Sales;
Mr Dalrymple said that the inspectors and ajudicators had been put in place for 2016 and that they would be named in the schedules along with the judges. The RCMs would also be named in the catalogues as the person to be initially contacted by anyone requiring advice about the sheep. As per the changes to the Bye-Laws Mr Dalrymple said it was important unsaleable or rejected sheep were left to the responsibility of the owner.
Certificates: Mr Dalrymple proposed that auctioneers were asked to send any pedigree certificates left at the markets to Grassroots who would send them to the owners at no expense to the Society.  This was agreed, with Mr Connor and Mr Richardson to organise. He reinforced the importance that the Tay Sachs information on pedigree certificates was explained in the catalogues. 

Lambing Dates

Mr Connor had received several reports from members of lambs born, in different flocks, before January 1st. He asked Council to decide what if anything can be done about it. Mrs Leithead suggested that Mr Connor write to the flock owners. Mr Locker reminded Council that the only time the age of the lamb is under Society rules is in the show ring. Mr Richardson said judges must be careful not to make false accusations and it was agreed that an article should be written about the rule for the Journal.
Royal Show Judges

Mr Connor wished Council to decide how many shows he and Regional Committees should nominate judges for.  At the moment only the Royal Highland, Great Yorkshire and Royal Welsh judges are nominated by the relevant region with Field Officer approval.  As the Royal Three Counties had written to the Society seeking a nominated judge, it was agreed that this show should be included. It was agreed that if other shows contact the Society the RCMs may nominate if they wish but with the Field Officer’s approval.
Young Person of the Year Award

Mr Connor will need nominations for the award before the AGM when the presentation will be made.

8. Reports form Regions.

The reports having been previously circulated Council discussed the matters which regions brought to their attention.

Northern: Ms Urwin told Council that the Royal Lancashire Show is returning with Jacob classes. The JSS National Young Handlers’ competition will be held in the region in 2016.

South West: Mr Bundy said they were in discussion with the auctioneers at the Region’s Unofficial Sale at Sedgewick; they wished to improve the sale by using a ring to sell separate from the rare breeds.
Central: Mrs Thompson said that the judges on her Regional Committee felt there was a need for a private session with judges at the seminars before opening it to members. Council agreed and Mr Richardson will ask Mr Connor to consider this. It was also felt that the rule change to the Wool Cup entries allowing a third party to make items from a member’s wool should state that the member must design the item. Mr Richardson said the rule was introduced to encourage entries into that section and that following this year’s competition the rule could be looked at again.
Southern: Mrs Gould asked if the region attended an NSA event would the funding come from central funding. Mrs Black told her it would.

9. Regional Mailings

Council discussed the best way for RCMs to contact members; email is accepted as the best communication and RCMs agreed that they should keep up to date as far as possible with changes of addresses.  The cost of posting out fliers should be avoided where possible, but where this cannot be avoided GRS will send them out at very reasonable costs.  Grassroots frank mail which is cheaper than postage stamps and they send out emails out to members at minimal cost so it was agreed that RCMs can use GRS or send fliers themselves. The invoices from GRS will be sent to each region separately and be costed for from regionally raised funds. 
10. Office and Grassroots Systems Update

Having been previously circulated; Council agreed that Mr Emberton should be thanked for his on-going IT support and Mr Bramley for his work on the Website Show Calendar. 

Mrs Simmons will attend the NSA Breed Society Forum in June. 

Mr Richardson reported that GRS had reduced their costs to the Society by £1000 as the work was not taking the time anticipated in their original quote.

11. Treasurer’s Report
Mrs Black presented:

 The final draft of Financial Guidance for Council members with the amendments request by Council at the March meeting.  This was accepted unanimously.

The final draft of Guidelines for RCMs, she pointed out that she was continuing to ask for brief accountancy in April and September each year. This was accepted unanimously.

The Final Accounts for the Year Ending 30th September 2015. She reported that the income had increased and expenditure had decreased and said it was largely due to the success of sales of merchandise which have doubled since Mr Bramley had taken charge of them.  It was expected that stock held would continue to reduce over time. There are 859 members; a net reduction in two.  There had been a decrease in subscriptions but an increase in registration income. The income from investments and assets had reduced by 1% but she explained that without this the Society would only be breaking even, therefore as had been previously discussed and agreed at Council she and Dr Strong had decided to move £35,000 back into cash in December and had thus minimised losses. Income was up overall but she emphasised that it is important to keep expenses down and thanked members who do not claim all that they could from the Society as the Society must not pull down from investments for day to day expenses. The Charity Commission expects that there is a good level of reserves for unusual or unexpected events.

Mrs Black thanked Dr Strong for his on-going help and support; Dr Strong continues to advise the Treasurer and Council on the Society’s investments.

Handbook
The possibility of only providing a handbook on line to avoid costs of production and postage was discussed. Hardcopies for RCMs and members upon request was suggested, that orders were taken and paid for as per the flock book or that it is published every three years instead of two. Following discussion it was decided to publish and send to members as usual for the timebeing with a review in the future.

Designated Funds
Mrs Black proposed to Council that:

 The Life Members’ Fund is written back into the General Fund, this being fully supported by the accountants. Agreed

The Systems Development Fund kept to cover one off payments for computer systems updates is no longer needed and should be written back into the General Fund.  Agreed.

She informed Council that the Peter Rudd prize fund and the Pat Bromley memorial Fund should both continue to be kept separately as designated funds.

A vote of thanks was given to Mrs Black for all her work.

12. Flock Competitions

Council debated the future and the worth of Flock Competitions. As the costs to the Society are high it was suggested that the fee could be increased, and the possibility of individual inspections of flocks or of lambs before registration was discussed but dismissed as too expensive. It was agreed that when RCMs contact new members they should offer a visit by an experienced breeder to offer advice and to tell them that a visit is recommended before registering lambs.
All the RCMs felt that members enjoyed and benefitted from Flock Competitions and they should be kept.  The class specifications were discussed and it was agreed that the large and small categories would be kept with flexibility on the numbers for each depending on the entries. RCMs must consult with the Field Officer if the total entries are below 10 flocks.

Mr Locker said that the rules must remain standardised.

The competition is not open to unregistered sheep. 
13. Communications Update.
Mr Richardson reported that Mrs Anna Milner had resigned from doing the layout of the Journal due to ill health. He said that the printers could do the layout at around £6.70 a page – a cost of £350 for the next Journal. Council discussed the need for paying a professional and it was agreed that it was good value for all the work involved and Mr Richardson would use their services. Council gave a vote of thanks to Mrs Milner for all her work on the Journal in the past. Mrs Betty Palmer has resigned from collating the show results for the Journal; Council discussed the necessity of the results being included in the Journal but it was agreed that they were an important part of the Society’s history so it would be continued with the results being divided between the autumn and winter Journals. Mr Richardson said he was prepared to collate the results for the Journal and would send the template to RCMs who could record results for him. Council gave a vote of thanks to Mrs Palmer for her work in the past. Mr Richardson asked for photographs and reports for the Journal to be different from those RCMs put on their webpages. Mrs Thompson said that as the Journal was a permanent record and the website transient she felt the repetition was unimportant and Council agreed.

Facebook: there is no control by the Society for anything placed on Facebook.

Mr Locker continues to work as the Webmaster, he has recently added more breeders to the list and Mr Bramley puts the photo carousel on the Home Page. Mr Locker asked that anyone who wanted additions made to the Website to contact him and it is important that the Regional Webpages are kept up to date.  Mr Colhoun said that Facebook was the quickest way to send out information and contact members and it was agreed that the Website is an important communications tool and should be kept updated for visitors to the site. Council gave a vote of thanks to Mr Locker for his work.
14. AGM Progress Report

Mrs Siwan Harries had reported to Mr Richardson that there are 105 people expected at the gala dinner and that all arrangements were in place.
15. AGM 2017
Mrs Webster said that the AGM will be held over the weekend of 14th – 16th of April and the hotel  booked provided a spa and pool for visitors. All food would be from local produce, entertainment had been booked for the Friday evening and there will be several flocks to visit all within a short distance from the hotel and it is hoped a visit to the Morden Institute can be arranged. Council thanked Mrs Webster for the work she was doing arranging the weekend.
16. Young Handlers’ Competition.

This competition moves around the regions with three national trophies to be won; Senior, Junior and Novice.  The Northern Region is holding it in 2016 and the Ireland and Southwest Regions will hold them 2017/18 and will liaise together.
The Jaclub: Mrs Higginson will continue to update the Jaclub page on the website while Mr Richardson suggested that articles written by or about young people including profiles replace the Jaclub page in the Journal.  Council agreed that this would be an interesting move forward and thanked Mrs Higginson for her work.
17. Breed Promotion
Mr Bramley had sent a report to members of Council with photographs and details of merchandise he was asking them to consider; the notelets featuring sheep drawn by Mrs Lesley Partridge were considered to be excellent and at £2.75 for a pack of 5 or £5 for 2 packs would sell very well. The old notelets would be sold off cheaply. Mugs are selling well and a new design was considered with matching teapot. It was agreed that a calendar would be produced for 2017, which Mrs Lesley Pope had kindly offered to organise. A brooch would be available but the Society would not stock them, members will order them through the Society but they will be mailed out directly from the jewellers with a commission paid by them to the Society. Council considered ordering new car stickers as the present ones are old fashioned, and it was agreed that a prototype was needed before ordering. Mr Richardson suggested that he invite Mr Bramley to the March Council meeting to discuss special merchandise for the 50th anniversary. Council agreed and gave a vote of thanks to Mr Bramley.
18. AOB
Indemnity Insurance: It was agreed that Mrs Black would look into the necessity of taking out this for Council members. 
There was no further business. Mrs Leithead proposed a vote of thanks to the Chairman. Agreed. 
19. Time and Date of Next Meeting. 

Thursday 3rd November 2016 at the Carlton Club. 

